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June 2, 1991

Sunday.

Dear Round Robin,

I recall with pleasure the early 50's when the Round Robin was
printed about three or four times a year, whenever Dave Reeves

thought it was time to circulate it, and it was a fine medium of
communication between the members of the Academy. This is a dif
ferent day and there are different needs. The annual printing of
this letter by Bill Buchheit is so well done and welcomed by all
of us. I only wish more of our members would participate.

I completed the two three year terms on the North Carolina Board
of Medical Examiners last fall, but since the Governor did not
get around to appointing my successor, I served a meeting or two

extra, and, at the Board's request am still doing some of the
interviews of new licensees (of which there were over 1200 last
year) since this can be delegated by the Board and takes the time
of some of the regular members who are full occupied every day. I
found the privilege of serving on the Board very rewarding and I
am very glad I did it. When some asks why, you can say: "You
don't make any money, you don't make any friends except on the
Board, and you make a few enemies, but it is a very important
function that occipies about 30-35 days a year." That may not
sound like a logical answer, but MEDICINE must discipline it-
self and if we don't do it, you can be sure there are those wait

ing in the wings to do it.

Betty and I had a delightful two weeks on a Viking Tour of Aus
tralia and New Zealand. I feel like an expert on both of those
nations now just as I felt after two days in Leningrad and a day

in Poland the year before.

This letter bring greetings from Betty too and I am terminating
this now before I write too long on this Word Processor which is
so easy to use, it is tempting to go on and on and on.

Eben

Eben Alexander
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THE
UNIVERSITY
Of
ILLINOIS
COLLEGE OF MEDICINE

ATCHICAGO

Department of Neurosurgery (M/C 799)

912 South Wood Street

Chicago. Illinois 60612

(312) 996-4842

May 30, 1991

Dear Friends,

I just received this desperate letter from Bill Bucheit indicating that he has only received one

letter for the Academician! Obviously, that letter is not this one. The reason I have not written is

that we have had a few things going on in the Ausman household.

First, I have accepted the position of Chairman of the Department of Neurosurgery at the

University of Illinois at Chicago. They made me an offer I could not refuse. The opportunities are

excellent with full scale support for neurosurgery and the neuroscience, the appropriate
autonomy for Departments and Department Chairmen, and an excellent practice plan. I have

never seen such support form the basic, and non-surgical clinical sciences for these elements.

The Dean is attracting a number of new chairpersons; the institution is rebuilding with the right
ingredients for success. I look upon this opportunity as a challenge. I thrive on this kind of stuff.

Secondly, Carolyn is making all the arrangements to move us to a new city plus have her own job
there too. She has been a great support through all of this. Elizabeth, our eldest daughter, is

growing her own business. It is a new concept in which she is acting as an interface between

new technology and the public trying to help bring the new ideas to the right people who can

make use of them for their businesses. Susan, is going into her third year of Law School at Iowa.

She, too, wants to get a degree in business with the LL.B.

I am really pleased with the progress of the Senior Society. In these times when we are faced

with such large forces challenging us, we can only respond effectively by speaking as a group

representing an important interest. I hope that this momentum of the SNS is continued into the

future. As program directors we need the power of such a society behind us.

By the time you read this letter we will have been in Russia, Germany, and Argentina. Probably,
the greatest pleasure and opportunity, we have had in the last 10 years has been to visit many
countries, and have friends in many parts of the world. We appreciate the USA much more and
realize that there are many fine bright people everywhere.

See you in Oregon !

Sincerely,

The Ausmans
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HARVARD MEDICAL SCHOOL MASSACHUSETTS GENERAL HOSPITAL

H. THOMAS BALLANTINE, JR., M.D.

Neurological Surgery

fes*

i

Massachusetts General Hospital

15 Parkman Street-Suite 312

Boston, Massachusetts 02114

Tel. (617) 726-3416

July 15, 1991

Dear Academicians:

Greetings from Liz and Tom who can report that they are in

pretty good shape considering the shape they are in. Why can't I

say that we are in "fine fettle"? Well, more about that a little

later.

During this past year we have attended only two neurosur-

gical meetings: the Academy at Amelia Island in October and the

SNS in Charleston in May. I do believe, however, that it was

possible for us to see most of our neurosurgical friends at one

or both of these meetings.

The Academy program was outstanding as were the social

amenities. Elizabeth and I enjoyed our stay there, particularly

because we were fortunate enough to be near Thor and Lois Sundt,

who drove us around the Plantation with great thoughtfulness.

The entire program in Charleston was most interesting to me

and, as one would expect, the "food and wine" part of our sojourn

has never been equaled! I found the presentations from

Phanor's group excellent. The cooperation amongst all the

different disciplines of neuroscience is something that Phanor

can be quite proud of. Thor Sundt's scholarly presentation of

the satisfaction to be gained from bringing the fruits of labora

tory research to the operating surgeon amply supported the wisdom

of the Committee when it chose him to receive the Grass Award.

It's not often that one finds a tiger in the operating room who

is also a leader in the laboratory.

One facet of the program did arouse in me a little concern.

This had to do with the discussion of subspecialization in

neurosurgery. During that session, several discussants raised

the malpractice issue. If, for example, a neurosurgeon without
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H.T.Ballantine,Jr.

qualifications in the subspecialty of pediatric neurosurgery

shunted a child and a complication developed, would the lack of

subspecialty qualification make the neurosurgeon more vulnerable

to a malpractice suit and, if so, what effect might that have on

the outcome of such a suit? While I applaud the recent efforts

to mitigate the number of malpractice suits, I do believe that

constant fear of such legal action may well impact on the neuro

surgeon 's judgment to the point where he may be more prone rather

than less to a charge of professional incompetence or negligence.

I strongly believe that we must not let this important but

extraneous factor influence the performance of neurosurgeons in

and out of the operating room.

Now, as to the question of the health of the Ballantine

family. Elizabeth had a corneal transplant on 7/11/91 and now,

four days later, she is doing extremely well although the trans

plant has not settled down to a point where she has much of any

useful vision. I am assured that this will come fairly soon,

however. My experience with this procedure was rather remark

able. In the waiting room for relatives and patients, there was

a large television set connected by closed circuit to the operat

ing microscope. Anyone who wished could watch the procedures and

could see as well as the operating surgeon! Not only did I watch

the surgeon deftly excise Elizabeth's faulty cornea and replace

it but I also had an opportunity to view a cataract extraction.

In this latter procedure, the surgeon used "phacoemulsification".

Essentially, this procedure employs a tiny ultrasound probe to

break up the cataract after which it and the lens are extracted

by suction. A folded silicone lens is then introduced through

the 4mm incision. The lens unfolds and there you are! This is

one aspect of microsurgery that I never thought I would witness.

In March I had a Ll-3 decompressive laminectomy for steno

sis. While the pain relief has been gratifying, I still have not

regained the leg strength which I had before the onset of my

symptoms in February. I keep exercising in the hope that I can

substantially increase the distances that I can walk.
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T. H. baa. lantine, Jr.

j Other than this, we are fine. We did spend some time in

Florence, Italy where I took part at the Fifth World Congress of

j Biological Psychiatry in a symposium on limbic system surgery in

the treatment of intractable psychiatric illness.

i Our grandchildren are a delight. One grandson will be a

L senior at Princeton, another will enter Rensselaer Polytechnic

Institute in the Fall and our lovely granddaughter (who turns 20

^ in two weeks) will be a junior at Mt. Holyoke. All three of

these grandchildren are outstanding young citizens and excellent

| scholars—attributes for which we can be thankful.

We send affectionate greetings to all our friends and

, colleagues.

L

L

i

L
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PETER McL BLACK, M.D., Ph.D.

FRANC D. INGRAHAM

PROFESSOR OF NEUROSURGERY

Harvard Medical School

Boston, Massachusetts

L

NEUROSURGEON-IN-CHIEF

Brigham and Women's Hospital

The Children's Hospital

Boston, Massachusetts

February 26, 1991

William A. Bucheit, M.D.

Neurosurgery

Temple Univeristy Hospital

Philadelphia, PA 19410

Dear Bill:

This year has been an interesting one for the Black family. Chief among the events

was our buying a house big enough for each child to have his or her own room; with

our big flock this is not a small matter and it turned out to require major renovation

to get it ready. We also have had the interesting problem of selling our old house, but

I think things will work out.

Professionally I had an unusual year in which I learned a good deal about

administrative bureaucracy through the Joint Committee on Education in trying to

get the process of CME certification for neurosurgery set up. This, combined with the

creation of a self-assessment test in neurosurgery and the increase of our

Brigham/Children's resident number to allow a more reasonable life for our

residents, resulted in a rather stressed out year, but I'm sure the next will be better.

Katharine is now at the Episcopal Church in Winchester as an assistant and is

enjoying this immensely. Our kids continue to do very well. Dia, who is at a private

school called Windsor, is now entering grade 11 and will soon be faced with the

problem of college choice. Katy, Libby and Peter Thomas, the middle three, are at the

Boston Latin School. Christopher is the only one left in elementary school.

Best wishes to all fellow academicians.

Sincerely,

. Black, M.D., Ph.D.

PB/jd

75 Francis Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02115 (617) 732-6810
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TEMPLE UNIVERSITY Department of Neurosurgery 3401 North Broad Street

A Commonwealth University fo1J^W«!QPennsylVania 19
(ZlDJ <sal-4UbB

FAX (215) 221-3831

William A. Buchheit, M.D., F.A.C.S.
, Professor and Chairman

August 1991
t

L

; Dear Academicians:

The last year has been very interesting.

\
**' From a medical point of view things are going well. I have been able

to unload the job as Chairman of the Medical Staff Executive Committee

L and hopefully, within the next weeks I will be able to discontinue as
Chairman of the Practice Plan. Both of these jobs took an enormous

j amount of time and are fairly unproductive in terms of ones own

w department or his life.

r

L I suppose the highlight of the year was receiving the "Alumnus of the
Year" Award from the School of Medicine. Many of my classmates were

i back for the occasion and it was an all around great time. This, coupled

^ with being elected President of the Society of University Neurosurgeons,

has made the year very rewarding.

The practice of neurosurgery at Temple has been going along well.

; The residents and my associates are a very good group. The residency

L program is going very well. In the last month we had a new pediatric

neurosurgeon join us, Dr. Karin Bierbrauer. She trained with George

Tindall and then Dave McLone in pediatrics. This gives us a total of five

*■** . and we are still searching for at least one additional one.

L The downside of the year concerns Lynn and I. We are now separated

and I've moved to Bryn Mawr. In spite of this, Megan is doing fine. Her

music is coming along nicely and she currently is at summer music camp

^ in Maine. She is thirteen years old now; quite mature and she continues to

amaze me as to how things change as one is growing up.
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